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October 2008 The Village Newsletter 

Mottisfont & Dunbridge 

ACORN 

The deadline for the November Acorn is 16th October.   
Please e-mail contributions to acornnews@mandercom.co.uk. 

We cannot guarantee that articles received after this date will be included in the next issue. 

SMALL ADS 
 

For Sale: Two Hardwood 'Country Style' Five 
Bar Gates.  One 10' x 4', the other 4' x 4'. 
Good condition.   Buyer collects.  Offers 
please to 01794 341301. 
 
For sale: Pine Highsleeper Bed with Mattress, 
£50.00.  4' x 2'  Snooker Table with 
accessories, £10.00.  Girl's Teenage Mountain 
Bike, £5.00.  Tel: 340506. 
 
Conditions 
The editors will accept advertisements of up to 35 words for items for sale 
or exchange from individuals (no commercial ads, please) free of charge, 
subject to space.  The editors may refuse to accept any advertisement at 
their sole discretion.  The editors will accept no responsibility for the 
content of any advertisement, the items advertised, nor for any 
transaction that may result.  It is your responsibility to ensure that the 
goods are as described. 

Village Fete better than ever! 
  
The Romsey Advertiser said of the August's Village Fete that it was a sell-out, and hailed it as 
one of the best ever.  I don't disagree with this: it was pretty good, wasn't it?  We are not yet as 
big as the Romsey or the New Forest Show, but they had better watch out - we are quickly 
catching up! 
  
We made about £2150 profit for Village Hall funds after the usual expenses - similarly other 
local groups benefitted to a total of £800 by running their own stalls and attractions, while 
contributing a percentage to the Village Hall pot - but most importantly everyone had a good 
time. 
  
A big thank you to everybody who helped in so many ways: setting up beforehand, making 
cakes, donating bottles, and helping to clear away afterwards, etc.  Of those who bought and 
sold raffle tickets, no one has yet come close to Tony Stemp, who did another fantastic sales 
job beforehand.  Thanks to everyone who manned stalls and perhaps didn't see much of what 
was happening around them because they were too busy. 
  
Thank you to Gareth & John Jenkins for the use of the field, hedge cutting, straw bales, etc., to 
Russell Cox for keeping the field cut wonderfully throughout the year, to John Millns for his 
sound system expertise, and also to Debbie for being our pet judge once again.  Thanks to 
everyone who donated prizes - who won the waste skip this year? - not forgetting the National 
Grid (Land & Marine) who gave us £150 plus the six children's dictionaries. 
  
From the Village Hall Committee, thanks again for making the Village Fete a great success! 
  
Gordon Wood 

Calling all Young Artists! 
 
Local children aged under ten 
are invited to design a 
Christmas card, and enter it 
into the Parish Christmas Card 
Competition.  Winning entries 
will be used for the 2008 
Parish Christmas Card. 
 
A selection of the entries will be published in 
The Acorn in December. 
 
Entries should be in black and white, and 
delivered to the editors at Dunelm House, 
Barley Hill, Dunbridge, by Monday, 10th 
November. 
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PARISH PLAN CONSULTATION: 
RESULTS 

 
In the July Acorn, we enclosed a questionnaire 
asking you what you thought were the priorities for 
the parish.  The response was very good – over 50 
questionnaires were completed representing a 
third of the households in the parish.  The full 
results are on the parish website 
www.ukvillages.co.uk/village/Mottisfont-
Hampshire. 
 
The things you put at the top of your list were: 
dealing with flooding at Lockerley Road and 
Bengers Lane; supporting the Village Hall and its 
events; and working with the Police to maintain a 
dedicated rural officer.  The top three were 
followed by the need to create a footpath by the 
station on Barley Hill; retaining the Dunbridge 
allotments; and reducing the speed limit on the 
B3084 to 30 mph.  You also thought that working 
with the National Trust and housing associations 
to improve tenanted housing was a high priority. 
 
The Parish Council will be sending these results to 
our County and District Councillors and we will use 
your views to support our case for action.  They 
will then be included in the next draft of the Parish 
Plan. More news about that will come in a future 
edition of the Acorn. 

PARISH COUNCIL REPORT 
 
Hatt Hill Footway: Having attended our village fete 
last month, our County Councillor Michael 
Woodhall saw for himself the number of people that 
walk up Hatt Hill to our Village Hall.  He has now 
agreed to meet Andrew Simmonds to discuss this 
project, and has stated that there is no reason why 
this could not be done in the foreseeable future. 
The Parish Council remain hopeful! 
 
Village Centre Speed Limit: This should have 
been implemented during September. 
 
Traffic Calming in the Village Centre: This has 
been delayed due to a set back in obtaining 
funding.  An application has now been put in for a 
Test Valley Borough Council Small Scale 
Environmental Initiative grant, so hopefully we will 
soon know if we can get this project off the ground. 
 

Village Hall: The repair of “the crack” is scheduled 
for September so hopefully this is now done.  Also 
both the external and internal painting of the hall 
will take place in the coming year. 
 
Noticeboards: Applications to Hampshire County 
Council have been made for funding for the 
replacement of our existing two boards at 
Dunbridge and outside the Village Hall, and an 
additional new board for the village centre. 
 
Station Parking: The car park is due to be re-
marked to provide more spaces and to relocate the 
disabled space away from the entrance gate onto 
the Romsey-bound platform. 
 
Next Meeting: due to be held on Wednesday, 19th 
November, in Mottisfont Village Hall at 7.30pm. 
Everyone is welcome to attend. 
 
Frances Hanks 
Clerk 

What’s on at Mottisfont Abbey 
 
Sat. 4th Oct 11am - 4pm 
Art Workshop: Still Life, Soft Pencil 
An informal art workshop with artist Jean Lee. All 
tickets £39.50, which includes lunch. Booking 
essential on 01794 344020. 
 
Sat. 4th - 12th October 
Mottisfont Musings 
Stroll around the Abbey grounds, seeking out 
various compositions submitted by people who 
have been creatively inspired by Mottisfont’s 
atmospheric surroundings. 
 
Wed. 8th Oct 3pm - 5:30pm 
Tea Time Theatre: Victorian Sketch – East Lynne 
An indoor production by Chester House Theatre 
Company, based on Mrs. Henry Wood's best-
selling Victorian novel.  A powerful story of life in 
middle-class Victorian England.  All tickets £15, 
which includes afternoon tea.  Booking essential 
on 01794 344757. 
 
Wed. 15th Oct 11am - 2:30pm 
Secrets of Rex Whistler 
Betty Fuller gives a lively talk about Rex Whistler 
and his relationship with Mottisfont.  £25, which 
includes home-cooked lunch.  Booking essential 
on 01794 340757. 
 
Sat. 18th - 26th Oct 
Photographic Exhibition: Mottisfont’s Best 
Featuring the best of the work from our new 
Photography Trails. 
Normal admission prices apply. 

Web site for The Acorn 
 

Jon Butler has kindly registered a domain and set 
up a web site for The Acorn.  Have a look at 
www.theacorn.org.uk. 
 

Any ideas for content would be welcome!  (E-mail 
to acornnews@mandercom.co.uk) 
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MOTTISFONT & 
DUNBRIDGE W.I. 

 
 
At the September meeting, Andrew Hawkins, a 
speaker for the Hampshire and I.O.W. Air 
Ambulance, gave a detailed talk on the valuable 
work they undertake.  Their helicopter, which is 
leased and based at Thruxton, is far better 
equipped than a road ambulance, carrying drips, 
defibrillators, spinal boards, drugs, and incubators. 
 
It costs £80,000 per month to operate the service, 
so fund-raising is vital and provided by donations. 
Andrew appealed for old mobile phones, used 
computer ink cartridges and asked that we put any 
unwanted clothes and fabrics into the yellow 
recycling bins based locally. 
 
Several members are hoping to attend the Autumn 
Council meeting at the Anvil, Basingstoke, on 
Wednesday, 22nd October.  The speakers are Rhys 
Jones, young explorer extraordinaire who has 
conquered the highest peak on each of the seven 

continents, and Anne Musto, an 
explorer from the other end of the 
age spectrum, who cycled round the 
world on retirement and just could 
not stop. 
 
The first round matches of the group 
skittles tournament will take place at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 29th October, at Wellow Golf Club.  
Six teams will enter this year, and a delicious 
supper is available for members and spectators. 
 
Let’s Face the Music and Dance - a return to Irving 
Berlin at the playhouse in Salisbury is planned for 
an outing later in the year. 
 
The next meeting on Tuesday, 14th October, at 
8pm at the Village Hall, sees a welcome return to 
Stuart Wineberg, who will talk about Scuba Diving.  
Who knows, this could be an activity members 
could enjoy! 
 
Everyone is welcome to share in any of the events 
we offer. 
 
Cathie Wood 
340129 

WHIST DRIVES 
 
We will be starting our monthly 
Whist Drives on Friday, 31st 
October in Mottisfont Village Hall 
commencing at 7.30pm.  We play 
social whist with the emphasis on good 
companionship, food and prizes.  Anyone wishing 
to join us would be most welcome. 
 
Further dates are: 28th November, 19th 
December, 30th January, 27th February, 27th 
March and 24th April. 
 
If you would like some practice or explanation, 
please contact either Gordon Wood on 340129, or 
John Jenkins on 301614. 

Walking 
 

Interested in starting a little local walking group? 
One or two people have shown interest, and why 
not?  We have some beautiful countryside all 
around us. 
 
It could be on a weekday or weekend, variable, 
just an hour or two, or three?  Maybe it could 
include a pub lunch, sociable and friendly, but no 
marathons!  Anyone interested?  
 
We will start off with a morning 
walk, meeting outside the Mill 
Arms at 10am on Friday, 3rd 
October. 
 
Gordon 340129 

CHILDREN'S CHRISTMAS PARTY 
 
Most families will be aware of the Christmas party 
which is run every year for children living in the 
parish of Mottisfont and Dunbridge. 
 
It's a really fun afternoon with music, games, tea 
and, of course, a visit from Santa Claus! 
 
This very popular event takes quite a bit of work to 
organise, and as our own children get older, it would 
be good to know that there are other parents who 
would also be willing to get involved and take over 
from us in due course. 

 
This year we would really like 
some extra help both 
beforehand and on the day.   
 
If you can help share the load, 
please contact Sarah Ritchie on 
341655. 
 

Also, if you have moved into Dunbridge or Mottisfont 
in the last year, please let us know the names and 
ages of your children so that we can inform Santa 
Claus that they are now resident in the parish! 
 
Sarah Ritchie 
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Dear Friends, 
 

“Stop storing up treasures for yourselves on earth, where moths and rust destroy 
and where thieves break in and steal.  But keep on storing up treasures for 
yourselves in heaven, where moths and rust do not destroy and where thieves do 
not break in and steal, because where your treasure is, there your heart will be 
also.” (Luke 12:33-34) 
 

I think this text is so relevant at the moment with the financial markets in turmoil.  Let’s face it, even if we 
don’t have huge amounts stored away in stocks and shares, we all have worries over our pensions and 
other investments - all are affected by the Credit Crunch.  According to some scientists, worrying could 
actually be genetic.  There’s a certain gene that has both a short and a long version.  People with the 
short version are more prone to fear and anxiety.  People with the long version seem to not worry as 
much.  Now, are you worrying that you have the shorter version?  Jesus says that we should not place 
worry at the forefront of our thinking.  No, we should place faith in God first, then all else will follow.  This 
doesn’t mean we don’t do anything about our situation.  Rather it means we take action prayerfully, then 
will follow other action to put things right. 
 

This really works; try it when things are getting you down.  Take some time with one of the psalms.  Jesus 
said, "Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about its own things.  Sufficient for 
the day is its own trouble." 
 

Part of Psalm 102 
1: Hear my prayer, O LORD, and let my cry come unto thee. 
2: Hide not thy face from me in the day when I am in trouble; incline thine ear unto me: in the day when I 
 call answer me speedily. 
3: For my days are consumed like smoke, and my bones are burned as an hearth. 
4: My heart is smitten, and withered like grass; so that I forget to eat my bread. 
5: By reason of the voice of my groaning my bones cleave to my skin. 
6: I am like a pelican of the wilderness: I am like an owl of the desert. 
7: I watch, and am as a sparrow alone upon the house top. 
11: My days are like a shadow that declineth; and I am withered like grass. 
19: For he hath looked down from the height of his sanctuary; from heaven did the LORD behold the   
 earth; 
20: To hear the groaning of the prisoner; to loose those that are appointed to death; 
21: To declare the name of the LORD in Zion, and his praise in Jerusalem; 
 
With Blessings from Ron. 

CHURCH OF ENGLAND SERVICES FOR OCTOBER 

 5th October 
Trinity 20 

12th October 
Trinity 21 

19th October 
Trinity 22 

26th October 
Trinity 23 

8.00 
am 

Broughton 
HC CW 

Broughton 
HC BCP   

9.30 
am 

Bossington  
HC BCP 
(Harvest) 

 
 

Broughton 
Godly Play 

Houghton 
HC CW 

 
 

Broughton  
Family Service 

Mottisfont 
HC BCP 

 
 

Broughton 
Sunday Club 

Broughton 
HC CW 

 
 

Broughton 
Sunday Club 

11.00 
am 

Mottisfont 
Matins 

Mottisfont 
Family Service 

Broughton 
Open Door Service 

 
 

Broughton 
Coffee Club 

Mottisfont  
Family 

Communion 

6.00 
pm 

Houghton 
Songs of Praise 

for Harvest 
 Houghton 

Evensong 
Houghton 
HC BCP 
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BROUGHTON BRIGHT HOUR 
 

Thursdays at 2.30 pm in the New Room 
at St. Mary’s Church, Broughton. 

 
2nd October:    Members Meeting.  
9th October:    Mrs. Kitty Boxall, (Tearcraft). 
16th October:    Mrs. Paula Flower, (Naomi   
      House Children’s Hospice). 
23rd October:   Rev'd Christopher Walker 
30th October:    Members Meeting. 

 
Kitty will be bringing along some beautiful Tearcraft 
products.  Tearcraft exists to benefit craftspeople 
from some of the world’s poorest communities; it 
ensures that workers get a fair price for their skill 
and efforts, enabling them to provide for 
themselves and their families. Come along and see 
for yourself: you may want to do some early 
Christmas shopping.  We promise not to apply any 
pressure! 
 
Paula will be coming to update us on the work of 
Naomi House, which provides a caring and homely 
environment for children living with terminal illness.  
This will also be an opportunity to hear how the 
building of “Jacksplace”, the much needed facility 
for young adults, is progressing. Why not come 
along and hear more about this local charity and its 
dedicated team of fundraisers and volunteers. 

 
Barbara Perry, Booking Secretary, 301466 

MACMILLAN CANCER SUPPORT 
 

BIGGEST COFFEE MORNING  
IN THE WORLD 

  
ST MARY'S CHURCH, BROUGHTON. 

Saturday, 4th October 
10 am to 12 noon 

 
We give a warm welcome to everyone to come 

along, enjoy a cup of coffee with friends, and raise 
money that will fund vital cancer services. 

 
With 780 people diagnosed with cancer  
everyday in the UK, these services are  

needed more than ever.   
 

Macmillan Cancer Support helps  
by providing: 

 
♦ clear information and somebody to talk to, 

♦ health specialists with expert knowledge to help 
make living with cancer easier,  

♦ cancer care centres providing treatment and care 
in a supportive environment,  

♦ carer support, 
♦ financial help. 

 
There will be a Bring and Buy Table, so  

please bring along your goods as well as  
cakes, jams, etc.  If you are unable  

to come along on the day, donations  
beforehand will be most welcome.   

 
Every penny raised goes to Macmillan,  

so do come, bring a friend, and  
help Macmillan now.  

 
CREATE A HUGE STIR! 

 
Sally Josling 01794 301292 
Ann Ridout  01980 862232 

Barbara Perry 01794 301466 

SPECIAL DEAL FOR STUDENTS 
 
Microsoft is offering their Office Ultimate 2007 
software package to students (school and 
university) at less than one tenth of its normal price.  
See www.theultimatesteal.co.uk/?cid=explosion for 
details of eligibility and price. 
 
Alternatively, a free suite of office software is 
available to anyone from www.openoffice.org. 

Safer Neighbourhoods Beat Report 
 
A recent edition of the Safer Neighbourhoods Beat Report contains the following advice about reporting 
incidents: 
 
"However unimportant you think things may be, if it causes you to think, should I call the police, then 
please do.  Many people get on with their lives not reporting little things that are causing them problems 
until, that day when they explode and call the police about all the trouble they have been having over the 
past weeks and months and nothing is being done about it!  The problem is that if you don’t report these 
things to the police then as far as we are concerned, everything is fine.  Conversely, if things are reported, 
it enables us to identify a potential problem and act upon it. 
 
"Reports to the police highlight a problem in the early stages so it can be dealt with.  You can report 
incidents on 0845 045 45 45 or 101 or call into Romsey police station.  In an emergency dial 999." 
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There will be a Talk and Slide Show on how the 
new gas pipeline between Barton Stacey and 
Lockerley was laid.  This will be held at Mottisfont 
and Dunbridge Village Hall at 7.30pm on 
Wednesday, 22nd October.  The talk will be given 
by one of the Project Managers, who will explain 
why the pipe line is needed, what it will be used for, 
and how they and their contractors, Land and 
Marine Nacap, carried out the job, e.g. drilling under 
the railway and rivers, and putting the fields back 
together.   There will also be a chance to ask 
questions, such as will it mean we will get gas in the 
village? 
 
The evening will start with a short film on laying the 
1972 gas pipeline, followed by a brief talk by the 

Hampshire & IOW Air Ambulance on how they 
support large engineering projects.  This will be 
followed by the talk and slide show on the new 
pipeline. 
 
Entrance is £2 and will include refreshments.  
Proceeds go to the Air Ambulance. 
 
Telephone Michael Horne on 340105 for more 
information. 
 
PHOTOGRAPHS WANTED! 
Do you have any photographs of either the 1972 
pipeline or the new one?  The Local History Group 
would be interested to have them for a display.  
Please contact Michael Horne. 

SOS FROM AWBRIDGE  
FIRST RESPONDERS 

 
It is with great sadness that Awbridge First 
Responders loses 4 of our volunteers from 
September.  Thanks need to be given to, Jill Clark, 
Pauline Lightfoot, Sue Taylor and Sue Wheeler for 
all their hard work and time given to the village. 
 
This leaves a large hole in our group, and we 
desperately need more volunteers to cover our 
Rota Shifts.  Unfortunately we have already missed 
3 calls during August and 2 calls during September; 
with fewer volunteers we could miss further calls.  I 
hope you are not in a situation where you need 
immediate help and we are unable to respond.  We 
are dispatched at the same time as an ambulance, 
but as we are in the village our response time is 
very quick.  Early intervention with oxygen, for 
example, really can make a difference between life 
and death. 
 
Our next meetings are scheduled for October 23rd 
and November 20th from 7.30pm in Awbridge 
Village Hall.  Please feel free to come along and 
find out exactly what is involved in becoming a First 
Responder.  During this last couple of years we 
really have made a difference. 
 
Kay Murrant, Co-Ordinator, 01794 340289 
Email kaymurrant@aol.com 

LOCKERLEY PRIMARY SCHOOL 
Tuesday, 14th October, at 9.30am 
The staff and children of Lockerley Primary School 
would like to invite you all to their Open Morning.  
You will have the opportunity to tour the school 
and see us at work and play. 
We look forward to welcoming you! 
 
Starting school in September 2009? 
Was your child born between 1st September, 
2004, and 31st August, 2005?  If so, you need to 
apply for a school place by midday on Friday, 21st 
November, 2008.  To do this you should collect a 
brochure and an application form (CR2) from your 
local primary school in September 2008.  
Alternatively, you can apply on-line, at 
www.hants.gov.uk/admissions 
 
Advance notice 
Friday, 21st November, 2008 
Lockerley Primary School Christmas Fayre 

LOCAL HISTORY GROUP: PIPELINE PRESENTATION 

GARDENING CLUB 
 

Would you like to know where your water comes 
from, and where it goes?  Come along to the next 
Gardening Club meeting on Tuesday, 21st October, 
at 7.30pm in the Village Hall, where Southern 
Water will be giving a talk and slide show 
highlighting the different processes they use, 
particularly in rural areas. 
 

All are very welcome.  Entrance £2.00. 

Art Group 
We have had a little self-led art workshop going on 
at the Village Hall on Thursday evenings for years 
but it is now needing a bit of a revamp.  If we are 
to continue, then we need a bit more enthusiasm 
and local support!   
 
I'd like to try a day-time meeting, either morning or 
afternoon, rather than Thursday nights.  Any 
takers?  You don't have to be a gifted artist - that 
comes after a week or two with us!  
 
As a start, our introductory meeting will be on 
Thursday, 2nd October, at 2pm at the Village Hall. 
If you can't make this date, please let me have 
your views and suggestions.  It will cost no more 
than £2 a session. 
 
Gordon, 340129. 
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SANDRA GIDLEY, MP 
 

Sandra Gidley, MP, is keen to hear from you on 
any matters of concern.  She can be contacted at 
3A Victoria Place, Love Lane, Romsey,  
SO51 8DE, by telephone 01794 511900. or by 
e-mail at Gidleys@parliament.uk  

PC VINEY 
 

PC John Viney makes regular visits to the area to 
discuss any matters you may wish to raise. 
 

On the 2nd Tuesday of each month, he's available 
from 2.00pm until 4.00pm (sometimes longer).  He 
spends the first hour in the car park of Mottisfont 
Club, and the second at Mill Rise, Dunbridge. 

What's on at the Mill 
Arms 

 
The Mill Arms has its Christmas 
Menus available and is taking 
bookings for Christmas 08.  We have 
kept the 2-course and 3-course menu 
for restaurant dining parties the same price as 2007 
(£14.95/£18.95) as well as the Christmas day lunch 
price (£60) – in recognition of the tough times. 
 
Of course, we also offer Skittle Parties at Christmas 
too, with the option of a cold buffet at £13.25 plus 
the 2- and 3-course menu options.  Skittles Parties 
are a great idea when the event is somewhat less 
formal, and helps the group integrate a little more – 
this is great with corporate events or large family 
groups where there is a wide range of ages.  
Skittles can be (and has been!) enjoyed here from 2 
years to 87 years of age. 
 
Our live Theatre and Dinner nights will be returning 
in November – provisionally Sunday 16th and 30th.    
These were hugely popular last year, and the 
theatre production company has a new 1960s 
comedy to provide you will some much needed 
winter entertainment – please email your interest. 

 
Accommodation bookings at The Mill Arms have 
risen by over 400% in the 2½ years we have been 
in situ, and we would love to recruit a part time 
bedroom cleaner to assist us.  Hours would be 
relatively flexible, between 9-10am to 2-3pm for 2/3 
hours per day, for up to 7 days per week.  For as 
many days as you are able to do.  If you are 
interested and have very high standards please call 
Andrea on 01794 340 401. 
 
We would also like to recruit a part time waiter/ 
waitress for either lunch or dinner shifts.  Again, 
please call Andrea. 
 
Lastly we have been offering take away food from 
the pub for the last couple of weeks.  Almost 
anything from the menu is available for collection – 
just phone us first, and we will let you know how 
long it will take.  We do fab fish and chips and good 
curries – but as I say, anything that we cook here 
can be taken home to enjoy snuggled up in front of 
TV or just without the fandango of shopping, 
cooking and washing up! 
 
We hope to see you all soon. 
Kind Regards, 
Andrea and Ian. 

Naomi House benefits from new 
children's book 
 
Naomi House Children’s Hospice will benefit from a 
newly published storybook for children by Andover 
author Bryan Beggs.  ‘Hello Pud-Swan’, a three-part 
set, is a story with a difference, which aims to 
capture the imagination of readers aged from 7 to 10 
years.  It is the tale of everyday children Melanie and 
Angela, who travel secretly with the strangely named 
Pud-swan, a life-size (but invisible) white rabbit, to 
lots of different and exciting places, including 
London, Los Angeles and St. Petersberg.  Topics of 
geographical, historical, scientific, and cultural 
interest are woven into the storyline, as are the 7, 8 

and 9 times mathematical tables! 
 
Proceeds from sales of the books will be given to 
Naomi House.  The author's web site, www.pud-
swan.org, gives information about prices and where 
the books can be bought, including Romsey Tourist 
Office. 

The Thomas Dowse Trust  
 

The Thomas Dowse Trust was created to provide 
people up to the age of 25 years with financial 
assistance towards educational requirements.  The 
Trust meets four times a year (March, June, 
September and November) to award grants to 
those who show a need for financial assistance 
towards their education, whether it be for Pre-
School, School, College or University. 

 
The next Trust meeting will be held in 
November.  All applications for the November 
meeting must be submitted to the Secretary, Mrs 
Christine Hoskins, The Old Thatch, High Street, 
Broughton no later than the end of October.  Any 
application received after this date will be carried 
forward to the next meeting in March 2009. 

 
If you live in the Benefice of Bossington and 
Mottisfont and would like to apply for a grant, 
application forms can be obtained from the 
church, the village hall or the Secretary. 
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Acorn Editors Peter & Julia Barnett 340793 
Acorn Pre-School Group  
Art Group  Gordon Wood 340129 
County Councillor Michael Woodhall 01264  
   810500 
Cricket Club  Secretary          Tony Stemp 340398 
History Group  Michael Horne 340105 
Horticultural Society            Michael Horne 340105 
First Responders Coordinator Kay Murrant 340289 
Football Club Secretary John Fryer 512695 
Member of  Constituency Sandra Gidley 511900 
 Parliament  Office 
Mill Arms  Andrea and Ian Bentall 340401 
Mottisfont Abbey  Est. Manager                           340757 
Neighbourhood Mottisfont Alan Earthrowl 341799 
 Watch   Dunbridge Cliff Astur 341922 
Parish Council Clerk Frances Hanks 340541 
  Chairman John Millns 340347 
 Councillors Jeff Channing 340555 
  Alan Earthrowl 341799 
  Jacquie Horne    340105 
  Stuart Miller 340903 
  Andrew Simmonds 
 

St. Andrew’s  Rector Revd. Ron Corne 301287 
Church Reader Gina Livermore 388433 
 Wardens Trish Armstrong  
  Susan Clutterbuck 340475 
   
Social Club Chairman Peter Simmonds 340891 
 Secretary Lanita Begg 529631 
 Steward Julie Lyne 340521 
Test Valley Councillor Neville Whiteley 01264  
   811101 
Village Bus Secretary George Vaughan 301045 
 Bookings  Pam Dawkins 301203 
 Private Hire Julie Smith 301470 
 Operations  Mike Howe 301723 
Village Hall Chairman Jon Butler 340740 
(Reg.Charity  Village Hall Jon &   
 No 291629) Entertainments Heather Butler 340740 
  Secretary          Alan Groves 341301 
 Bookings Cathie Wood 340129 
W.I. Secretary Margaret Astur 341922 
Police Village PC John Viney 0845 
   045 45 45 
 Romsey  0845  
   045 45 45 
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telephone: 01794 340793, acornnews@mandercom.co.uk, with assistance from The Mill Arms, Dunbridge, and Mottisfont Parish Council. 

Opinions expressed in The Acorn are not necessarily those of the editorial team.  We do our best to ensure the accuracy of items in The Acorn, but we 
will not be responsible for the consequences of errors or omissions.  You should check with organisers of events in case there are last minute changes. 

© Mottisfont & Dunbridge Acorn, 2008. 

DIARY 
Thursday, 2nd October Art Group 2pm, Village Hall 

Friday, 3rd October Walk 10am,  outside The Mill Arms 

Saturday, 4th October MacMillan Coffee Morning St. Mary's Church, Broughton 

Tuesday, 14th October WI meeting 8pm, Village Hall 

Tuesday 21st October Gardening Club: Water 7.30pm, Village Hall 

Wednesday, 22nd October Pipeline presentation 7.30pm, Village Hall 

Thursday, 23rd October First Responders meeting 7.30pm, Awbridge Village Hall 

Friday, 31st October Whist Drive 7.30pm, Village Hall 
 

BRAIN TEASERS 
 
1.  On a library shelf stands a row of five identical books side by 
side.  The thickness of each cover is 2.5mm, and the thickness of 
the pages, excluding the covers, is 15mm.  How far apart are the 
first page of the left hand book and the last page of the right hand 
book? 
 
2.  Using only three digits, write out a simple addition sum that 
totals 24.  The digits must all be the same, and must not be 8! 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Space for sums! 

Who’s Who, What’s What and Where’s Where in Mottisfont and Dunbridge 

Answers to last month's brain teasers 
 

What occurs once in a minute, twice in a 
moment, but not at all in a hundred 
years?  The letter m. 
 

What question can never truthfully be 
answered "Yes"? "Are you asleep?" 
 

If you were given a 3 pint container, a five 
pint container, and a tap so you could fill 
them as many times as you want, how 
could you measure out one pint of liquid?  
Fill the 3 pint container, and empty it into 
the 5 pint container.  Re-fill the three pint 
container, then use it to fill the remaining 
2 pint capacity of the 5 pint container.  
The 3 pint container then has one pint in 
it. 
 

How much money would I have originally 
had in my wallet, if in spending one fifth 
and then spending one fifth of what 
remained, I had altogether spent £36? 
£100 


